LOWESTOFT TOWN COUNCIL

FINANCE AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE
Tuesday 8 August 2017

BUDGET monitoring JULY 2017 
Contact: Brian Mew (01394) 444571 Brian.Mew@eastsuffolk.gov.uk
1. 
Purpose of Report

1.1 
The purpose of this report is to present the Budget Monitoring position for the council as at 31 July 2017. For the benefit of new members of the council, this report also includes the background information on the methodology used in producing the 2017/18 Budget for the new council and the format of Budget Monitoring included in the May budget monitoring report.

2. 
Methodology – General
2.1
The council’s 2017/18 budget was prepared by Waveney DC and was approved as part of the Reorganisation Order that established the council on 25 January 2017. The budgeted net expenditure of the council for 2017/18, £1.392m, constituted its precept on the council tax payers of Lowestoft. This precept, divided by the council tax base, results in a Band D council tax charge of £114.37 for the year.
2.2
The council’s budget for 2017/18 has been prepared on the basis of the estimated costs of a full year of operation. In practice in 2017/18 there will be some areas where the actual costs of operation will not reflect this as the council implements its own arrangements, particularly for Administration and Accommodation. In these areas it is likely that there will be underspends on the approved budget, although these will be offset to an extent by implementation and interim support costs. Any underspend at the year end will contribute to building up a working balance for the council, or could provide a source of funding for expenditure of a capital nature.
2.3
There are effectively two main elements to the budget – budgets for expenditure and income in respect of the assets and services transferred from Waveney DC, and new expenditure which represents the council’s own administrative and corporate arrangements.

3. 
Budget Monitoring – Report Format
3.1
The Budget Monitoring Report for the council has been prepared broadly along the lines of budget monitoring reports used by Waveney DC. When the council buys and implements the Omega financial system, the format of reporting will be reviewed and revised. However, the revised reports are likely to continue the elements and features of these current drafts. 
3.2
A separate budget page is shown for each principal asset and service area. Estimated and actual expenditure and income for each area is then shown over main subjective headings, e.g. employees, supplies and services, premises, etc. The net expenditure figures for each service (expenditure less income) are then taken to an overall Summary for the council. This shows total net expenditure compared with the council’s precept, with the estimated difference being transfers to or from the council’s balances (see below). In all of the budget report pages, expenditure is shown as a positive figure and income is shown a negative figure in brackets.
3.3
The following notes provide some brief information on the columns shown in the budget monitoring report.

3.4.1
2017/18 Budget – This is the detail of the budget set by Waveney DC for the council’s precept. 

3.4.2
2017/18 Budget Year To Date (YTD) – This is the budget for the year to date profiled according to the anticipated pattern of expenditure or income where this is known. Examples of the profiles used are one-off payments early in the year for business rates, and the profiles for payments to Waveney Norse which are based on the schedules in the Partnership Agreement. Profiles for areas such as staffing costs will generally be monthly. For a number of budgets, particularly those areas of expenditure new to the council, information on patterns of expenditure is limited or unknown and profiles will need to be developed over time.
3.4.3
2017/18 Actual Year To Date (YTD) – At the time of writing, the council has incurred very little expenditure or income to date, although 50% of the precept for the year has been paid over to the council. Whilst the council’s banking and VAT arrangements have been in the process of being established, Waveney DC has paid invoices and collected income on the council’s behalf, and these will subsequently be recharged / paid over to the council. The figures in respect of these up to the end of June are shown in the “2017/18 WDC Commitments” column.

3.4.4
2017/18 WDC Commitments – see above. When the council’s financial arrangements are fully established over the next few months, this column will be supplemented by a column showing the council’s own actual commitments to expenditure and income for the year to date.

3.4.5
2017/18 Variance Year To Date (YTD) – This column shows the variance between the Budget YTD and the total of the Actual YTD and the WDC Commitments. This column will become more meaningful as the council’s ongoing budget monitoring develops.
3.4.6
2017/18 Forecast – This column represents an estimate of the likely actual end of year position, based on actual expenditure and income to date and the most up to date information. This Forecast can be regarded as the council’s “Revised Budget” for the year, and it may be that this is the terminology that the council wants to use as its budget monitoring develops. Forecast figures will be continually revised and updated during the course of the year.
3.4.7
2018/19 to 2020/21 Forecasts – These columns show best estimates for future years, taking into account actual figures and trends from the current year, together with anticipated changes in the future, e.g. the impact of inflation.

4.
Service Budgets
4.1
In 2017/18 the bulk of the Council’s service budgets are transferred budgets that are largely subject to existing contractual or statutory arrangements, e.g. utility costs, business rates, current leases, etc. These are effectively committed for 2017/18, with the council being able to apply little discretion on the levels of expenditure and income in the short term. Services from Waveney Norse have been provided under a partnership agreement with Waveney DC, and those elements of the agreement attributable purely to Lowestoft have now been transferred to the council. The levels of these budgets essentially represent continuation of service provision in its current form. These budgets are essentially at the levels that Waveney DC would have set in 2017/18 if the assets had not been transferred and it had continued to provide the services. As noted above in 3.4.3 and 3.4.4, Waveney DC is continuing to pay invoices where this needs to be done before the council is in a position to undertake this function directly.
4.2
Brief notes on some of the key aspects, issues, and trends for each service area are shown on the relevant page of the Budget Monitoring Report. 
5.
Budgets – New Expenditure
5.1
As noted earlier, new expenditure represents the council’s own administrative and corporate arrangements. These estimated costs have been categorised over the service areas of Lowestoft Town Hall and Administration. As noted previously, these budgets have been prepared on the basis of full year operation, and substantial savings can be expected in 2017/18 as the new council undertakes implementation.  

5.2
Lowestoft Town Hall – In practice, Lowestoft Town Hall will be the subject of a range of discussions, development proposals, and negotiations. All budgets for the Town Hall are indicative based on potential usage of the Town Hall premises, and on expenditure incurred in the last full year of Waveney DC occupation. These budgets have been formulated to be representative of the council’s ongoing office accommodation and meeting requirements. In practice, there is unlikely to be a significant call on premises budgets for virtually all of 2017/18, and Forecast figures have been substantially reduced. No allowance has been made for the capital expenditure on renovation probably required to facilitate council use of the building- savings on the budget could potentially contribute to this. 
5.3
Administration – All Administration Budgets are indicative based on scaling up of smaller town councils. Actual staffing and administration costs will be dependent on the actual staffing structure and administrative arrangements adopted by the council. The 2017/18 Budget shows the financial details of the assumed staffing structure. At this stage, it is assumed in the Forecast that the posts of Town Clerk, Deputy Town Clerk (RFO), and Administration Officer are appointed mid-year. 

5.4
Administration budgets in 2017/18 will initially be required to finance SALC implementation, interim Town Clerk , and possible recharges for continued  support from WDC, e.g. Finance, Legal, Estates, etc. SALC costs, which have been split between the council and Oulton Broad PC, are shown as Interim Support. Branding, signage and notice boards will need to be covered from these budgets.

5.5
In the Forecasts, it has been assumed that Asset Management support from Waveney DC will be a 1 year arrangement pending review and finalisation of the council’s management and contractual arrangements.


5.6
Insurance premium costs shown against the Insurance budget include all insurance policies, including insurance of specific assets. Consequently, the Forecast for this item shows an overspend which is more than offset by the Forecast figures of nil shown against other asset-specific Insurance budgets.

5.7
The Elections budget is forecast to be significantly underspent in 2017/18 with a limited number of wards contested. Forecasts for future years illustrate the potential cost of a fully contested election in May 2019.
5.8
Civic and Ceremonial Expenses - The council has taken over the Civic and Ceremonial role previously performed by the Lowestoft Charter Trustees. It is entirely for the council to develop its own approach to, and budget for, this function. For the 2017/18 budget, the projected 2017/18 budget of the Charter Trustees for a mayoral allowance and grants of £7,000 was used as a starting point.
5.9
Budget Contingency – Allowance was made in the 2017/18 Budget for a budget contingency sum to enable unexpected variances to be dealt with within the level of the council’s first precept. The budget contingency will require review when considering the 2018/19 budget – any balance not required in 2017/18 could provide the basis of a working balance for the council going forward. 
6.
Summary and Balances
6.1
As referred to earlier, the net expenditure figures for each service (expenditure less income) are taken to an overall Summary for the council, which shows total net expenditure compared with the council’s precept, with the estimated difference being transfers to or from the council’s balances.  The Summary shows the forecast Balances position for the council. The brought forward balance is that inherited from the Lowestoft Charter Trustees, which has been split between the council and Oulton Broad PC on the basis of electorate. The current Forecast position indicates that the council should be able to increase its balances at the year end. As noted earlier, this position is to be expected to an extent in the council’s first year of operation due primarily to the time required to fully implement both staffing structures and office accommodation arrangements, and also the consequent lack of a need to call on the budget contingency. 
6.2
Moving forward, the council needs to consider the level of ongoing working balances to be maintained.   In this respect, the council needs to use its judgement of context, precept, assets, etc. and a reasonable and justifiable policy is needed for audit purposes. Councils have no legal powers to hold revenue reserves other than those for reasonable working capital needs or for specifically earmarked purposes. Although this will not be a problem this year, the council will need to be mindful of the fact that whenever a council’s year-end general reserve is significantly higher than the annual precept, an explanation would need to be provided to the auditor. The amount of general reserves should annually be risk assessed and approved by the council and could usefully be incorporated in a policy.
6.3
Specific guidance has been dropped from the Proper Practices since the 2010 Guide which stated 'It is generally accepted that general (i.e. un-earmarked) revenue reserves usually lie within the range of three to twelve months of gross expenditure.'   

6.4
Earmarked reserves, which are set aside for specific purposes and for savings for future projects, should also be realistic and approved by the council. Earmarked reserves should accommodate the cost of a precept referendum given the size of the council.
7.
Other Financial Aspects
7.1
There are a number of other financial aspects associated with the transfer of assets and facilities, in addition to the revenue budgets shown in the council’s budget. These are picked up in the following brief notes, and will be the subject of more detailed reports to the council.
7.2
Section 106 and Section 111 Agreements – As at 30 April 2017, Waveney DC was holding around £120,775 in Section 106 and Section 111 balances in respect of Lowestoft, although s106 sums are dwindling following the introduction of the Community Infrastructure Levy. The responsibility for spending the funds contractually remains with Waveney DC, but these could represent a source of funding for the council to draw down to fund, or advise on, improvements to play areas and open spaces (although not for general maintenance). There are time limits on when this expenditure needs to be incurred by. 
7.3
Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) – The council is now entitled to 15% of CIL receipts for the wards it covers (increasing to 25% if a neighbourhood plan is adopted), which can be used to improve infrastructure. Any payments due are automatically sent every 6 months. As at 30 April 2017, around £41,962 was retained in respect of the unparished Lowestoft area that would have otherwise been paid out. Waveney DC officers currently intend to take a report to Cabinet to have all the CIL neighbourhood funds transferred in October.
7.4
CIL neighbourhood funding can be spent on a much wider selection of infrastructure than open space s106 funds, including the provision, improvement/replacement, operation or maintenance of infrastructure or anything else that is concerned with addressing the demands that development places on an area. Although difficult to predict, this could be a potentially important source of funding to the council as development takes place in the area.

7.5
Capital Programme – The current approved Waveney DC Capital Programme and revenue Planned Maintenance programme contain a number of budget provisions and specific schemes in respect of assets that have now been transferred to the council. These items will be the subject of a separate report and proposal from Waveney DC to the council in the near future. 
RECOMMENDATIONS 

To recommend that:

1.
the Budget Monitoring Report for July 2017 be noted. 
APPENDICES

Appendix A 
Lowestoft Town Council Budget Monitoring Report July 2017

